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CITY OF URBANA, ILLINOIS 
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS 

 
ADMINISTRATION DIVISION 

 
 
 

M E M O R A N D U M 
 
 
TO: Bruce Walden, Chief Administrative Officer 

FROM: William Gray, Public Works Director 
 Joseph Smith, Senior Civil Engineer 

DATE: November 10,  2005 

RE:  Ordinance from Traffic Commission 
 

 Attached is an ordinance for your approval from action taken by the Traffic Commission.  Attached 
is a map showing the proposed ordinance changes.   
 
 The ordinance which amends Schedule J is for two locations.  The first location is for the 
prohibition of parking at all times on the west side of Maple Street from Michigan Avenue to 
Pennsylvania Avenue.  This action is needed to preserve the recent ditch and shoulder improvements made 
to Maple Street by the Operations Division.  Residents of the area were notified and no objections were 
received concerning the prohibition. 
 
 The second location is for the prohibition of parking at all times on the south side of Crystal Lake 
Drive from Cunningham Avenue to 245 feet west of Cunningham Avenue.  This action is needed to clear 
the street of excess vehicles parking too close to the two commercial driveways on the south side of the 
street and to improve stop sign visibility as you approach Cunningham Avenue.  The Police Department 
reported of many instances of having to ticket and tow vehicles that block the commercial driveway 
entrances.  In addition this removal of parking will be needed when the traffic signals at the intersection of 
Cunningham Avenue and Crystal Lake Drive are installed in 2007.  
  
 The Traffic Commission has considered this location at its November, 2005 meeting and 
recommends that the parking restrictions be approved. 
 
 

Prepared by:_________________________  Reviewed by:_________________________ 

  Joseph Smith, P.E.     William Gray, P.E. 
  Senior Civil Engineer     Public Works Director 
 

 
 

 



 ORDINANCE NO. 2005-11-167 
 
 

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SCHEDULE J OF SECTION 23-183 OF THE URBANA LOCAL 
TRAFFIC CODE PROHIBITING PARKING AT ALL TIMES ON CERTAIN STREETS 

 
(Maple Street between Michigan Avenue and Pennsylvania Avenue; 

300 Block of East Crystal Lake Drive) 
 
 
 BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF URBANA, ILLINOIS, as 

follows: 

 

 Section 1. That Schedule J of Section 23-183, entitled "Parking 

Prohibited At All Times On Certain Streets" of Article XIV of the Urbana 

Local Traffic Code, is hereby amended by ADDING to that schedule the 

following portion of a street where no person shall park a vehicle at any 

time: 

 

Street    Between    Side of Street 

Maple Street  From the centerline of Michigan West Side 
    Avenue to the centerline of 
    Pennsylvania Avenue. 
 
Crystal Lake Drive From the centerline of Cunningham South Side 
    Avenue to 245 feet west of the 
    Centerline of Cunningham Avenue 
 
 
 Section 2. All ordinances, resolutions, motions, or parts thereof, in 

conflict with the provisions of this Ordinance are, to the extent of such 

conflict, hereby repealed. 

 

 Section 3. This Ordinance shall not be construed to affect any suit or 

proceeding pending in any court, or any rights acquired, or a liability 

incurred, or any cause or causes of action acquired or existing prior to the 

effective date of this Ordinance; nor shall any right or remedy of any 

character be lost, impaired, or affected by this Ordinance. 



 

 Section 4. The City Clerk is directed to publish this Ordinance in 

pamphlet form by authority of the corporate authorities, and this Ordinance 

shall be in full force and effect from and after its passage and publication 

in accordance with Section 1-2-4 of the Illinois Municipal Code. 

 

PASSED by the City Council this ________ day of ____________________, ______. 

 
 AYES: 
 
 NAYS: 
 
 ABSTAINS: 
 
 
       ___________________________________ 
       Phyllis D. Clark, City Clerk 
 
 
 APPROVED by the Mayor this ________ day of ___________________, ______. 

 
       ___________________________________ 
       Laurel Lunt Prussing, Mayor 



CERTIFICATE OF PUBLICATION IN PAMPHLET FORM 
 

 I, Phyllis D. Clark, certify that I am the duly elected and acting 
Municipal Clerk of the City of Urbana, Champaign County, Illinois. 
 
 I certify that on the   day of    , the corporate 
authorities of the City of Urbana passed and approved Ordinance No.  
 , entitled "AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SCHEDULE J OF SECTION 23-183 OF THE 
URBANA LOCAL TRAFFIC CODE PROHIBITING PARKING AT ALL TIMES ON CERTAIN STREETS 
(Maple Street between Michigan Avenue and Pennsylvania Avenue; 300 Block of 
East Crystal Lake Drive)," which provided by its terms that it should be 
published in pamphlet form. 
 
 The pamphlet form of Ordinance No.    was prepared, and a 
copy of such Ordinance was posted in the Urbana City Building commencing on 
the   day of    ,    , and continuing for at 
least ten (10) days thereafter.  Copies of such Ordinance were also available 
for public inspection upon request at the Office of the City Clerk. 
 
 DATED at Urbana, Illinois, this    day of    ,  
   . 
 
SEAL  

  
 CITY CLERK   
 







 
 URBANA TRAFFIC COMMISSION 
 Tuesday, November 1, 2005 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT: 
  Dennis Roberts, City Council Member 
  Eddie Adair, Chief of Police  
 
MEMBERS ABSENT: 
  Joe Smith, Senior Civil Engineer 
 
OTHERS PRESENT: 
  Charlie Smyth, City Council Member, Ward 1 
  Gary Biehl, University of Illinois 
  Shawn Crowley, Parking Enforcement 
  Kate Pokarney, U of I Media 
   
The meeting began at 4:00 p.m. 
     
Additions to the agenda: 
 
There were no additions to the agenda. 
 
Approval of Minutes: 
 
Eddie Adair moved to accept the minutes as read.  Dennis Roberts seconded the motion.  The 
Commission voted 2-0 to approve the minutes of the October 2005 meeting. 
 
 
Item #1 - Discussion of parking restrictions on Maple Street between Michigan Avenue 

and Pennsylvania Avenue. 
 
Dennis Roberts reviewed discussion from the October Traffic Commission meeting where 
Operations Division asked for parking restrictions on the west side of Maple Street from 
Michigan Avenue to Pennsylvania Avenue as a means to preserve the recent improvements made 
to Maple Street.  He added that the residents were to be notified of the suggested parking 
restrictions. 
 
Ms. Stiehl reported that the residents and property owners had been notified of the proposed 
restrictions.  She added that the restrictions were not in response to any parking violations or 
complaints about on-street parking. 
 
Eddie Adair moved to restrict parking on the west side of Maple Street between Michigan 
Avenue and Pennsylvania Avenue. 
 
Dennis Roberts seconded the motion. 
 
The motion passed 2-0. 
This item will go to Council for further consideration. 
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Item #2 -  Discussion of parking restrictions in the 300 block of East Crystal Lake 

Drive 
 
Shawn Crowley explained that the area immediately to the west of Cunningham Avenue on 
Crystal Lake Drive was occupied by businesses.  She stated that the problem was that the 
businesses were using the street to store vehicles on the south side of Crystal Lake Drive, which 
she stated sometimes blocked the driveway on the south side of the street and obstructed the stop 
sign.  She added that Parking Enforcement had a difficult time locating the owners of the 
vehicles. 
 
Barb Stiehl mentioned that there were legal on-street parking spaces along the south side of 
Crystal Lake Drive and that those not using the legal spaces could be ticketed. 
 
Ms. Crowley stated that signage was needed to eliminate on-street parking along the south side 
of the street from Cunningham Avenue to the west end of the parking lot owned by 607 North 
Cunningham Avenue.  She added that visibility was a problem at the stop sign when turning onto 
Crystal Lake Drive from Cunningham Avenue. 
 
Dennis Roberts stated that there were cars that were illegally parking along the street by 
blocking the driveway. 
 
Ms. Stiehl stated that there were lines showing where the driveway entrance existed.  She added 
that the Illinois Department of Transportation plans to install traffic signals at that intersection in 
the near future.  She asked how on-street parking blocked visibility of the stop sign when 
parking in that area was on the property at 607 North Cunningham. 
 
Ms. Crowley stated that vehicles had been seen blocking the driveways by parking on the street. 
 
Ms. Stiehl contended that if a vehicle was blocking a driveway, the vehicle could be ticketed and 
that would not be a reason to eliminate parking on that side of the street.  She added that the 
Traffic Engineer was concerned that eliminating parking in that area would move the vehicles 
into the residential area of that street. 
 
Ms. Crowley stated that the vehicles continue to park illegally in that area and that the business 
did park vehicles in the residential area. 
 
Dennis Roberts suggested painting yellow on the street to identify the area where parking would 
be prohibited. 
 
Ms. Crowley said that they would not paint the curbs in that area. 
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Ms. Stiehl stated that where violations occurred was where vehicles could be ticketed under the 
current parking situation. 
 
Ms. Crowley agreed that they could ticket, but that the parking was not clear cut to people. 
 
Eddie Adair moved to eliminate parking on the south side of Crystal Lake Drive from 
Cunningham Avenue to the west side of the driveway owned by 607 North Cunningham 
Avenue. 
 
Mr. Roberts seconded the motion. 
 
Ms. Crowley said that it was difficult to see when exiting that driveway. 
 
Mr. Roberts asked how that would be different from a residential driveway. 
 
Ms. Crowley stated that traffic was traveling faster on Cunningham Avenue than on a residential 
street. 
 
Ms. Stiehl stated that the City did not usually paint driveways to designate parking restrictions. 
 
Dennis Roberts suggested that two parking signs be installed—one to indicate no parking here to 
corner and one to indicate that there was no parking near the driveway entrance. 
 
Shawn Crowley asked why parking could not be restricted now since it would be restricted when 
signals were installed. 
 
Dennis Roberts stated that when the signals were installed there would be lanes painted that 
would indicate that area as a lane of traffic. 
 
Barb Stiehl stated that there was not a need to eliminate all parking when the parking concerns 
are in areas where motorists could be ticketed already. 
 
The motion passed 2-0. 
 
Ms. Stiehl stated that she would find out about the correct signage needed to mark the parking 
restrictions. 
 
This item will go to Council for consideration. 
 
Following the meeting, it was discovered that the installation of the traffic signals at 
Cunningham Avenue and Crystal Lake Drive was tentatively scheduled for 2007. 
 
Item #3 - Discussion of 20 m.p.h. speed limit for the University District. 
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Gary Biehl discussed the University of Illinois’ proposal to reduce the speed limit in the 
University District from its current speed of 25 m.p.h. to 20 m.p.h.  He added that the request 
was a result of meeting convened by the University to take steps to improve safety on campus.  
He added that additional meetings would be held to develop long-term and short-term plans to 
improve safety. 
 
Eddie Adair asked if the City of Champaign was in favor of the speed limit reduction. 
 
Mr. Biehl stated that they seemed to be in agreement with the proposed change.  He added that 
the University of Illinois would be responsible for the purchase and installation of the new 
signage. 
 
Charlie Smyth asked why the lower speed limit was necessary in the outlying areas of campus, 
such as St. Mary’s Road. 
 
Mr. Biehl stated that the University and cities wanted uniformity within the University District to 
aid enforcement so they did not want varying speed limits throughout the district. 
 
Dennis Roberts stated that the traffic problems seemed to be more of an attention problem than a 
speeding problem. 
 
Mr. Biehl stated that the University had made a commitment to safety that included reducing 
speeds within the campus area. 
 
Eddie Adair stated that the cities of Champaign and Urbana had been instructed to issue tickets 
for traffic violations, not just warnings. 
 
Dennis Roberts asked if there would be an education campaign to notify people of the change in 
the speed limit. 
 
Eddie Adair stated that the University should encourage the education of pedestrians. 
 
Mr. Smyth said that the 20 m.p.h. must be justified.  He questioned how the lower speed limit 
could be justified in areas where pedestrians were not present most of the time.  He stated that on 
some streets, pedestrian traffic would be sufficient enough to justify the lower speed limit, but 
that there were other areas he was not certain that there would be enough traffic. 
 
Mr. Biehl stated that the reduced speed limits would be for only those streets that were currently 
posted at 25 m.p.h. 
 
Shawn Crowley asked if the recent accidents on campus were caused by speeding vehicles. 
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Dennis Roberts replied that they were not. 
 
Charlie Smyth asked when speeding motorists were ticketed. 
 
Chief Adair stated that motorists were typically ticketed for speeds that were five or more miles 
above the posted speed limit, except for school zones where any speed over that limit was 
ticketed. 
 
Mr. Smyth asked why the University wanted to reduce the speed limit to 20 m.p.h. when they 
could just strictly enforce the 25 m.p.h. limit currently in effect.  He stated that he was not 
convinced that speed was a factor in any of the recent accidents. 
 
Mr. Biehl stated that reaction time was better for motorists traveling at 20 m.p.h. than at 25 
m.p.h. 
 
Eddie Adair moved to reduce the speed limit from 25 m.p.h. to 20 m.p.h. in the University 
District. 
 
Dennis Roberts seconded. 
 
The motion passed 2-0. 
 
This item will go to Council for consideration. 
 
Dennis Roberts suggested that other suggestions be pursued. 
 
Eddie Adair stated that pedestrian safety be a mandatory part of freshman orientation at the 
University. 
 
It was requested that prior to Council discussion of this item that the Public Works Director 
enact his temporary powers to direct that the 20 m.p.h. signage be installed. 
 
Meeting adjourned at 5:05 P.M. 
 
Following the meeting of the Urbana Traffic Commission, the City of Champaign met and 
rejected the request to reduce the speed limit to 20 m.p.h. in the University District.  As a result 
of Champaign’s decision, the City of Urbana will not pursue the issue of speed reduction in the 
University District since it is the desire to keep the speed limit in the University District uniform. 
 
The next meeting will be held December 6, 2005 at 4:00 p.m. at the Urbana City Building, 400 
South Vine, second floor conference room. 
 
Respectfully submitted,  



 Traffic Commission Minutes 
 November 2005 

Page 6 

Barbara Stiehl 
Recording Secretary  


